NCIHC Open Call

May 30, 2008

9:00 – 10:30 PDT

Topic: Language Access: A Community Approach

The NCIHC Open Calls are held quarterly, as a means of encouraging exchange among professionals working in the field of language access and soliciting input from practitioners in the field to inform NCIHC policy making. 

PARTICIPANTS: 36, including several from Alaska and Canada

INTRODUCTION

The call was convened at Noon EDT (9am PDT, 11am CDT) by Dr. Cornelia Brown of MAMI Interpreters in Central New York. The subject was collaboration in providing language access services. We started with introductions and a review of the protocols for the NCIHC Open Calls. 

OPENING PRESENTATIONS

ACCLAH

Carmen Castro-Rojas spoke about ACCLAH, the Alameda County Coalition on Language Access in Healthcare, from Alameda County, CA. ACCLAH started out doing a needs assessment around language access services in Alameda county and survey members of the Alameda Contra Costa Medical Association in private practice. The Coalition, which started with five organizations and later grew to 15, includes healthcare institutions, educational institutions and Board of Supervisors. The coalition has sub-contracted with four collaborative demonstration projects: two are working on assessing language skills, one is working in best practices around translations, and the last one is a profit agency working in collaboration with not for profit organization on a web portal for booking freelance interpreters (see below). This is a pilot project that is responding to the request of physicians in private practice. If successful, the lessons learned will be recommended to the Coalition for future adoption at County level. Carmen Castro-Rojas’ contact information is ccastro-rojas@accma.org.

Bill Glasser, of Fluency Inc, (a spin-off of Language World) in Sacramento, CA, spoke about the web portal project. His company developed interpreter scheduling software that is now being piloted as a centralized booking center. Users are interpreter managers and interpreters. With a user-name and a password, the user can access the web-based scheduling software directly to either post availability or book an interpreter. Interpreters must be credentialed and institutions must agree to terms to use the system. This is an efficient way to receive assignments as it removes the middleman and allows institutions to get interpreters at “wholesale” rates. One difficulty – paying interpreters quickly – was overcome by having institutions put money in an “escrow account” from which interpreters are paid in a timely manner. When the users pay, the money goes back into that escrow account. Bill Glasser’s contact information is 800-522-7512, bill@gofluently.com 

FOCIS

Tim Moriarty is the Secretary of FOCIS, the Forum on the Coordination of Interpreter Services, based in Massachusetts. Have you ever taken on a task that you thought you were prepared to accomplish and then find out that your skills are woefully inadequate? This is typical of many who are hired to run interpreter services. FOCIS (now a non-profit) was formed by one manager, Carla Fogaren, who invited all other interpreter managers in Massachusetts to come to a joint meeting. The only rule was that everyone had to share ONE thing about their service. The group continued to meet, and has now become a non-profit. This group is only for IS managers – as a rule, no governmental entities, no vendors participate, unless invited as guests. Some of their work includes: 

· Sharing information

· Thinking together about difficult problems

· Serving as national support center for interpreter managers

· Supporting the development of similar groups across the country. FOCIS Massachusetts has already helped establish FOCIS of the Carolinas. 

One example of this type of collaboration was that FOCIS helped to standardize how institutions reported interpreting encounters. The Massachusetts Department of Health refers isolated IS mangers to them. The group is happy to help other groups form. Tim Moriarty’s contact information is 413-794-2502, tim.moriarty@bhs.org. 

Access Alliance

Axelle Jancur spoke about the Access Alliance in Toronto. The Alliance was created 20 years ago by 15 community groups who saw problems for newcomer communities in access healthcare. They developed a service model, got funded by provincial health department, and developed a community clinic with bilingual staff and an interpreter service embedded within the health care delivery system. Now the Access Alliance also provides interpreters to provincial-run health and legal services and to other healthcare organizations. The organization also:

· Helps other groups develop strategies for language access. 

· Helps ID and train interpreters in refugee languages before the refugees arrive.

· Train ethno-specific staff with community organizations to interpret. The organizations get trained interpreters, and the Access Alliance gets interpreters in these languages of limited diffusion when they need them. 

· Provides on-going continuing ed. 

· Has brokered a shared roster of trained interpreters between three large healthy care organizations. 

More information on the Access Alliance can be found at www.accessalliance.ca.

Healthcare Interpretation Network

Axelle Jancur also discussed the Healthcare Interpretation Network (HIN), a Toronto-based collaborative that is working to share information, develop recommendations for best practices, and develop national standards related to healthcare interpreting. More information on HIN can be found at www.healthcareinterpretationnetwork.ca. 

OPEN DISCUSSION 

Does anyone else know of initiatives to provide language access that involve cross-institutional collaboration? 

· Seattle Interpreter Service Managers have a version of FOCIS

· Several hospitals in Seattle are sharing translated forms or terminology

· In Anchorage, AK, a collaborative effort between 11 different organizations is forming with goals to train and certify interpreters and teach how to work with interpreters. This collaborative includes medical, legal, educational and social service venues. 

· New York City also has a collaboration that has impacted state legislation. 

· Nebraska has a group formed out of a study showing a lack of access to health care for LEP populations. This grew into a community dialogue related to interpreter access. This group is now doing a PR campaign and working with the legislature around a study of language access and reimbursement. 

· The Washington State Coalition for Language Access is helping institutions develop policies, as well as working toward providing statewide training for interpreters and state registry. The group includes those interested in medical, social service, educational and legal interpreting. 


What value do we see, if any, in working collaboratively?

· Best of public, private and educational.

· Can save money, increase efficiency. 

· Easier access to resources

· Agree on best practices

· Sharing costs lowers the cost for everyone.

· Collaboration uplifts and improves working conditions for independent interpreters. 

· Support for new IS managers

· Centralized screening avoids multiple testing. 

· Strength in numbers for systemic advocacy. 

· IS Managers can use what other hospitals are doing as a lever for internal change. 

What challenges do we see to working collaboratively and how can we overcome these challenges? 

· Some participants can be concerned about competition.
There is competition in other areas of health care, but around Language Access Services there has been lots of collaboration. Policies are really set by other people in the hospitals anyway; mangers only suggest solutions. 

· Getting the right participants
We need the champions at the table, regardless of their positions; the CEOs don’t always have the time to implement change in this area. 

· Some types of collaboration could undermine certain sectors – for-profit agencies, for example. Bill Glasser sees the need to make on-site interpreting cheaper so it will survive. If Bill’s agency closes due to his software, he says that’s OK. 

· Everyone has another job and is trying to do the collaboration on their “free time.”


What collaborative ventures would you like to see in the future to support community interpreting? 
· Abandon the “every hospital for itself” approach. 

CLOSING

The call closed at 10:30 PDT. 

MARK YOUR CALENDAR!

In 2008, NCIHC Open Calls will be held on the following dates at the same time: 

Friday, July 25. The topic will be Interpreter Self-Care. 

Friday, October 3. Topic yet to be determined. 

Friday, December 5. Topic yet to be determined

If you have suggestions for Open Call topics, please send them to Cornelia Brown (cbrownmami@gmail.com), or Paz Angelica Snyder (pazsnydr@med.umich.edu). 

10 MINUTE SPEECH ON NATIONAL NCIHC CALL RE COLLABORATIVE EFFORTS IN INTERPRETING

MAY 30, 2008

Good morning or afternoon everyone. My name is Tim Moriarty and I am the secretary for an organization called FOCIS – the Forum on the Coordination of Interpreter Services. I also run an interpreter services department at a 653 bed, level 1 trauma center with many clinics, a regional cancer center, and specialty offices in Western Massachusetts with a staff of 45 providing on-site coverage 24 hours a day. 

Have you ever taken on a task that you believed you were prepared to take on, but soon after you realize that you are woefully under prepared to accomplish? Perhaps it was to strip and refinish a table or make a piece of clothing or something else that does not seem that complicated on the surface. For me one of those times came about six years ago after I applied for and was hired to be the supervisor of Interpreters Services at Baystate Medical Center in Springfield, MA. 

As I said, I believed I was prepared for the job, and those interviewing me seemed very pleased with my background and experience. I am bilingual in English and Spanish. I lived and worked in Latin America for 4 years. I have a bachelor’s degree in Hispanic Studies and a Masters in Public Administration and nonprofit management. And I had several years of management experience in nonprofits. I had been living in New York City, and was moving back to the city I was born and raised in in Western Massachusetts – a city of 150,000 people. What I hadn’t realized was that the community I had been raised in had become much more multi-cultural. Spanish was still present, and there were still some patients who spoke Polish, Italian or Greek – the language and cultural groups I grew up with. But now we also had speakers of Swahili, Vietnamese, Mandarin, (KmaI), Arabic, Twi, Russian, Ukrainian, Romanian, and many more. 

Like most of my colleagues, I was hired to run an interpreter services department without having had any formal training in how to do it. Many began as interpreters themselves and after many years were promoted into the position of coordinator, supervisor, manager, or even director of interpreter services. My colleagues had worked hard to develop their departments and their internal systems. Some had been supervising their departments for many years and had very sophisticated systems in place.

I was very lucky in that the department I was hired to take over had been in existence for almost 25 years at that point. There were lots of systems already in place, not necessarily good or efficient systems, but systems nonetheless. I was hired to work at a hospital that prides itself on teamwork and collegiality. But, as the head of interpreter services I very quickly realized that no one else in the hospital really understood what we did or how we did it. Other positions in the hospital are clearly defined and understood. Everyone knows, at least in general, what a CNA, Nurse, Social Workers, Case Manager, Physical Therapist, doctor, surgeon, or x-ray tech does. Nurse managers run hospital units, practice managers run clinics and specialty offices. There are lots of established standards and norms that are used to evaluate the quality and efficiency of the work done by their staff. What benchmarks or norms were in place for running an interpreter services department? I found out quickly that the answer was -- not a lot! And partly or largely because healthcare is so competitive, hospital staff from one hospital often does not share information with their colleagues at the competing hospital down the road. 

Only a few months after I started in my position, the Director of the Office of Multicultural Health for the Massachusetts Department of Public Health convened a meeting of coordinators and others involved in medical interpreting in early 2003. At that meeting, an energetic and commanding woman got up and announced that she wanted to meet with other coordinators of interpreter services departments from across the state. She would host the meeting at her hospital in the near future, and the only requirement for participating in the meeting was that everyone who came had to share something. This could have been a policy, procedure, a translation, etc. I recall there were about 30 people at that first meeting and many were anxious – what would come out of this meeting? Would people go back to their own hospitals and share the secrets of other hospitals with their administration?

That first meeting 5 years ago, sparked many more meetings – we have been meeting about every other month since that time. We discussed early on that there were now several organizations that supported and provided training for medical interpreters, but there was no statewide organization in Massachusetts or anywhere else that we were aware of that allowed coordinators of interpreter services to share information, best practices, and translations with one another. No centralized place or group where new managers could go to find out about the laws and regulations that require interpretation and translation. And no place where managers could put their heads together to find the best solution to a common problem. The solution to this problem was FOCIS – the Forum on the Coordination of Interpreter Services. The woman who brought us together was Carla Fogaren, whom many of you know, and who is our current president. 

In the past 5 years, FOCIS and its members have become a nonprofit organization within the state of Massachusetts and we expect that we will soon be recognized as a 501(c)(3) with the IRS as well. Our common goals are: working collaboratively to provide the best possible service to our providers and to limited English proficient and hard of hearing and deaf patients that we serve; to work collaboratively with coordinators from outside of Massachusetts to facilitate the creation of FOCIS or similar organizations in their area; and to act as a national headquarters and resource for all coordinators, supervisors, managers and directors of interpreter services from across the U.S.

FOCIS members are required to participate actively. That means attending meetings, sharing work, collaborating to establish norms and trainings for others. We have presented at the last 4 MMIA/IMIA Conferences in Boston, as well as at a Diversity RX conference and recently at the 2nd Annual Texas Association of Healthcare Interpreters and Translators Conference. As a result of interest from a coordinator at Duke University in North Carolina, we worked with that coordinator, Martha Rich, for over a year and helped to launch FOCIS of the Carolinas. FOCIS Massachusetts and FOCIS of the Carolinas boast participation of over 80 coordinators of Interpreter Services in medical facilities. We meet regularly to discuss what’s important to us – the challenges we are currently facing, new legislation, reimbursement, budgets, and so forth.

A concrete example of why it is important for us to know what our colleagues are doing and how they are doing them is exemplified in the following. Without realizing it until it was too late, several years ago many coordinators in Massachusetts reported annual interpreter encounters as apples -- and others as oranges. For a couple of years as the result of the new state law, the Emergency Room Interpreter Law, we actually were able to apply for reimbursement from the state for patients who were provided with an interpreter in the emergency room and whose insurance was Medicaid/Masshealth. Some hospitals, unfortunately, were under reimbursed for the cost of interpreters because they were defining interpreter encounters differently than most of the rest of us. As a group, FOCIS has discussed how we feel it is best to track encounters and why. Now when we report statistics annually to the state, there is confidence that we are all using the same guidelines to arrive at our numbers. What’s more is that as a result of our coming together, the department of public health realized, also after the fact, that some people might be collecting encounter information differently. They now ask some questions to clarify this on our annual report. The Massachusetts Department of Public Health has been very supportive of FOCIS and often refers “disconnected” coordinators to FOCIS where DPH knows they will be welcomed and brought up to speed.

Another example of how FOCIS has assisted many coordinators is regarding budgets. We all struggle with our budgets, and particularly since medical interpreting is generally an unfunded mandate by federal and state law, hospital administration frequently looks to us to see where they can cut funds. It is incredibly important for coordinators to understand the legal requirements, but also budgets in the hospital setting. Is the interpreter services department locked into the budget that they planned for based on an estimated number of encounters when other departments are not? It took me a while to understand what flex budgets were all about, so I was not surprised to hear that many of my colleagues had never heard of and/or did not understand how flex budgets work. But, it can mean tens of thousands of dollars annually for the department, so it’s important that the coordinator understands and can advocate for a change in their budget so they are not being scolded for a budget that is out of whack when they actually had very little control over it due to increased volume!

In closing I just want to reiterate what an incredible resource FOCIS has been for me and for many of my colleagues throughout Massachusetts and North and South Carolina. We continue to work to assist others to start FOCIS in their own area or something like FOCIS, and recently started a small but growing e-mail list of coordinators in the state of Texas. If you or your supervisors are not communicating with your colleagues in your area or state, you are not taking advantage of the wealth of experience and knowledge you and your colleagues have in interpreting, languages, patient registration, social work, and computer systems that you all could benefit from. FOCIS is still in its infancy and has only taken baby steps to reach out to assist other states as we solidify and maintain our base here in Massachusetts. We would be happy to consult with coordinators from across the country about how to get FOCIS or something like FOCIS going in your own area. My phone number is 413-794-2502 and my e-mail is tim.moriarty@bhs.org.

I will remain on the line and will be happy to answer questions at the appropriate time. Thanks for your attention!
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